[image: image1.jpg]


Newsletter                              Autumn 2016 

[image: image3.jpg]T
odg\élkers












Photo by Danny Lawson
Hunter’s Moon over Stoodley Pike
This stunning photo is one of several taken on October 16th by Press Association photographer Danny Lawson, with the help of Tod Walkers (visible in silhouette against the moon). The photo was taken from 3 miles away, the precise position worked out using a combination of computer programmes, mobile phone apps, Ordnance Survey Maps and a visit to test the location the night beforehand. There is a new opportunity to be part of a memorable night on Monday November 14th 2016 when the brightest moon this century is forecast. Danny says “The moon will rise at about 16:45. I will post a more exact time [on the Todmorden Walkers are Welcome Facebook page] closer to Monday. The location I will need to shoot from has change from my last shoot. I have worked out a couple of locations that should work and I will shoot some test shots over the coming days. Canon (the camera company) have very kindly offered lend me an even more powerful lens than the one I used last time. They are sending it all the way from Germany. This should mean that the image will be of an even higher quality that the last one (Weather permitting of course).”  So, for more information and to share plans, visit Todmorden Walkers are Welcome on Facebook.
For walkers not so steady on their pins....
a small amount of support can make all the difference. And that is what has been provided by the Canal and River Trust at the Horse Tunnel which runs under the Rochdale Road at Library Lock in Todmorden. After a slightly tongue-in-cheek Grand Opening and Ribbon Cutting by the Mayor at 1.00pm on Tuesday 22 November (Tod Walkers are invited to attend), the tunnel will be declared re-open, furnished with a rope handrail to help you feel safer as you descend the slippery slope. To sprightly gazelle-like people this might seem a trivial change, but we want all walkers to feel welcome in Tod, and this is just an extension of our hospitality. Speaking of which, if you’re at the ceremony, please join the Mayor afterwards in the Library for some light refreshment.
TodWalkers in Valley Life
It was TodWalkers’ turn to contribute to Valley Life, so Netty Williams and David Lepper have rustled up something for the Dec/Jan issue.
Walkers are Welcome 
In October 2017 the Annual Gathering of Walkers are Welcome towns will be held in the Upper Valley, shared between Todmorden, Hebden Bridge and Mytholmroyd. We would like to make sure that as many local businesses as possible advertise themselves as helpful to visiting walkers, so
if you, or anyone you know, is running a local business or service in which Walkers are Welcome, and would like a WaW sticker for a window, please contact penelope.marrington@sigmatwo.co.uk
As plans for the Annual Gathering evolve we will be looking for support of various kinds from Tod walkers – we’ll be in touch!
Heart of the Pennines
This collaboration between towns and villages in the Upper Valley is continuing to take shape. There is now a Heart of the Pennines website www.heartofthepennines.org.uk
.Early in 2017, Northern Rail will publish and distribute around their rail network a ”Walkers are welcome in the heart of the Pennines” leaflet, encouraging rail users to ‘make tracks to hidden landscapes’ . It will be interesting to see what impact that has.
Continuing Monitoring Project

Our fortune is in our footpaths! So we need to keep them open and in good condition. We can fix problems, but only if we know about them, so we would urge anyone who encounters a ‘footpaths and obstructions’ problem to let us or CROWS know (see below) so that we can raise it with the appropriate body. Post WaW accreditation, we will publish a more formal programme of annual walk monitoring for the routes in and around Todmorden, and would appreciate any and everyone’s help with that!  Email us at hello@todwalkers.org.uk
There has been some helpful restoration of the London Road (Pennine Bridleway) at the site of the landslip– thank you to Calderdale MBC.
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 CROWS has set up a post-flood hotline: -
REPAIRING OUR FLOOD DAMAGED PATHS

The floods and torrential rain last winter caused a huge amount of damage to footpaths in Todmorden and the Upper Calder Valley.

CROWS (Community Rights of Way Services) are prioritising the repair of other paths damaged by the rain and floods.  

CROWS have a list of paths they need to repair from all over the area, but they need the public’s help to identify problems that they know are out there. So make it easy, they have just introduced a new simple system for people to contact us. 

From February, there are 4 ways to report a problem to CROWS:

· Call their new Path problem line on 0784 964 0784 and leave a message (why not put this number in your contact list?)

· Send a message through the CROWS Facebook page

· Email crows-coop@outlook.com (a photo of the problem would help)

· Leave a note at Mountain Wild, Hebden Bridge or White Ribbon in Mytholmroyd or at Todmorden Visitor centre

Please tell us about any problem, not just those related to flood damage.

Why not put the number in your contacts and please share this with your walking friends.

The Canal and River Trust are working hard to repair the flood damage to the canal towpath,and the route from Todmorden to Hebden Bridge is now open again. For further information see their website
https://canalrivertrust.org.uk/news-and-views/blogs/the-guest-blog/rebuilding-after-the-floods
There are more TodWalkers projects that we would like some help with:
The Accommodation Project
Accommodation in general is in short supply in and around Todmorden. We want to create a register for our website of accommodation that is welcoming to walkers. That might not be everywhere, so we would like to tap into your knowledge of the places to stay that you would recommend to fellow walkers. Email us at hello@todwalkers.org.uk
More Walks Around Todmorden Project
We would like to collect even more walks around Todmorden, particularly shorter walks. They could be an off-road way of getting somewhere local, or a favourite dog- walking circuit. ...we have so many paths here! If you have something to offer, please send a description to us at hello@todwalkers.org.uk
Walk Testing
Todmorden Centenary Way Project, with Todmorden Town Council and the Ramblers.
This has involved the revival of all the Todmorden Centenary Way routes and a re-write of the Guide. The revised directions for whole route, divided into sections and link paths, are now ready to be tested. If you would like to walk any or all parts, and provide your comments, we would be very grateful. Ideally the directions should be tested by someone who doesn’t know the area, so if you’re walking with visitors, let them lead! 

Three Walks to Hebden Bridge
These are walks developed by the Hebden Bridge Walkers Action group. They are ‘Lumb Falls and return via Smeekin Pike War Memorial’ ; ‘High Brown Knoll’ ; ‘Circular route to/from Hebden Bridge via Old Town and Chiserley’.  Again, it would be better if the testers were new to the area, but that might apply to us Todmordians anyway!
If you would like copies of the directions, please contact hello@todwalkers.org.uk
Other new TodWalkers projects
Photo-diaries of the TodWalker’s website Bus Walks. 
We think it would be good to have a detailed photo-diary for each of the six longer ‘bus walks’ which are published on the TodWalkers website. These are a useful and very attractive addition to the written directions and maps. If you’d like to document one of the walks, we’ll turn it into a slideshow on the website. Contact hello@todwalkers.org.uk
Reviving the Paulinus Way Project
The Paulinus Way was launched in August 2011 with a pilgrimage from Todmorden to York, but has since faded into the background. There seem to be only a few copies left of the lovely route maps, ‘In the Footsteps of Paulinus’ by Tina and Stuart Clayton, but routes can be checked and maybe amended, and it would seem a good opportunity to collaborate with any other WaW towns along the way. The main issue for walkers is that the Pilgrimage currently depends on very basic accommodation in churches, and it may be prudent to find alternatives. If you’re interested in working on this project, contact  hello@todwalkers.org.uk
Another thing.........
Thank you to the Todmorden U3A Craft Group who have agreed to make a decorated ‘Todmorden’ tapestry/quilt/embroidery square to be included in the Walkers are Welcome Banner depicting all WaW towns. We’re looking forward to seeing their final work of art!
And  another thing.....

Todmorden Neighbourhood Plan (again)
Following the consultations in the Spring, some basic principles of an Environmental/Green Strategy have emerged:
Preserve greenbelt and green spaces in and around Todmorden and develop brownfield sites first so as not to detract from the rural nature and feel of the town.
Protect and preserve the natural environment, the wildlife and the rural nature in and around Todmorden.

Reduce air and light pollution and address the issues of litter and dog waste more effectively to give a cleaner, less polluted Todmorden.

Develop renewable energy technologies to provide sustainable energy supply for the local community.

Preserve and enhance the canal side to become a valued leisure and tourism asset within Todmorden.

Develop more effective management and accessibility to the moors and woodlands, including additional signage, litter bins, benches and overall footpath management.

There will be further open consultation sessions in early 2017 about specific sites in Todmorden and about community ownership of assets and activities (such as energy production)
If you would like to have a say in the Neighbourhood Plan, there is a survey that you can access from the Todmorden Town Council website  www.todmordencouncil.org.uk
And finally,
At the Tod Walkers AGM on September 1st the following were elected as Committee members for 2016-2017:

Chair: Robin Asby; Vice-Chair: David Lepper; Treasurer: Annette Williams; Secretary: Penny Marrington; Webmaster: Alan McDonald. Coups and takeovers welcome.

The next TodWalkers meeting will be at 7.30pm 13th December in the Golden Lion, Todmorden – all welcome
Our website: www.todwalkers.org.uk
